Perceived Teacher Self-Efficacy Relating to Student Diversity in Mainstream classrooms

Aino Eline Kärki

Master's Thesis in Education Article-based Autumn Term 2022 Faculty of Education and Psychology University of Jyväskylä

ABSTRACT

Kärki, Eline. 2022. Perceived Teacher Self-Efficacy relating to Student Diversity in Mainstream Classrooms. Master's Thesis in Education. University of Jyväskylä. Faculty of Education and Psychology. 46 pages.

The global inclusive education movement advocates that, children with special needs should be accommodated for in mainstream schools. Many classroom teachers however do not feel adequately equipped to cater to these diverse needs. This study investigated the influence of inclusive education on the self-efficacy of mainstream classroom teachers. It also tested whether the number of years of teaching experience has influence on how well a teacher collaborates with others, manages behavior, and engages students. The data for this quantitative research was gathered in 2013 using questionnaires which were sent to classroom teachers, in 68 schools in Eastern Finland. Two scales were combined to measure teacher self-efficacy in collaboration, behavior management and student engagement. Student diversity is defined as pupils falling into the three tiers of the support system, as well as those with attention deficiency and behavior issues. To find the relation between the variance of student diversity and the self-efficacy variables, Spearman's and Pearson's correlations were used. In exploring the relation of teaching experience with the self-efficacy variables ANOVA was applied. Results show that there is a significant negative correlation between the number of students with attention deficiency/behavior problems and teachers' perceived self-efficacy in behavior management. The number of students with intensified or special support however, does not appear to be associated with any of the selfefficacy variables or amount of teaching experience. It could be suggested as a practical implication that teachers' behavior management skills can be improved with specific training.

Keywords: Teacher self-efficacy, student diversity, mainstream classrooms, inclusive education, Finland

Contents

ABSTRACT	1
1 INTRODUCTION	4
1.1 Student Diversity in Mainstream Classrooms in Finland	6
1.2 Teachers in Mainstream Classrooms	9
1.3 The Sources of Teacher' Self-Efficacy	12
1.4 Teacher Self-Efficacy as a Multidimensional Construct	15
1.5 Research Questions	18
2 RESEARCH METHODS	19
2.1 Participants	19
2.2 Data Collection	19
2.3 Data Analysis	21
2.4 Ethical Issues	21
3 RESULTS	23
3.1 Variance in Student Diversity Related to Levels of Perceived TSE	24
3.2 Teaching Experience Associated with Perceived TSE Constructs	26
4 DISCUSSION	27
4.1 Results and Conclusions	27
4.2 Limitations	31
4.3 Future Research	32
DEEEDENICES	35

1 INTRODUCTION

Including children with diverse educational needs into mainstream classrooms is now one of the fundamental issues of education policy around the world (UNESCO, 2009). Over the years this movement towards inclusion has gained significant momentum globally ever since its formal debut at the World Conference on Special Needs Education of 1994 in Spain. The Salamanca Statement proclaims that children with special needs must be given access to mainstream schools where their individual educational needs are met within a context of a child-centered pedagogy (UNESCO, 1994). The human rights aspect of equal learning opportunities, within a non-discriminatory environment, has been the driving force behind inclusive education (Barton & Armstrong, 2007). In its pursuit to sustainable development around the globe, UNESCO is committed to the Education for All- agenda that seeks ways to enable each child to access, participate and succeed in their local mainstream school, in accordance with Article 24 of the UN Convention of Rights of Persons with disabilities, (United Nations, 2006). There is a continuous process where physical and psychological barriers to inclusion are being examined, challenged, and removed progressively (Ainscow, 2020; Ainscow et al., 2006; Kefallinou et al., 2020).

Throughout the past century a distinct shift in the ideology and attitudes towards inclusive education and the way people with a disability are viewed in our society, has occurred (Gabel, 2005). This redefining of the paradigm becomes apparent for example, through the revision of the International Classification of Functioning Disability and Health (ICF) by the World Health Organization (WHO, 2012) allowing greater latitude for the holistic approach of the bio-psycho-social model at the dawn of the 21st century, in an era where the medical model that views health purely in terms of biological factors had been the primary framework (Stamm, 2009). This brought a shift in perspective where the focus no longer is on the individual who has a 'deficit' and needs to be 'fixed' but on how society at large can remove both physical and

psychological barriers with the objective of increasing accessibility and equal participation of all pupils including those with neurodevelopmental disorders, such as autism and ADHD (Bölte et al., 2021).

An integral part of this change is marked by adapting the terminology, where once terms such as 'handicapped' or 'retarded' were used, now accommodating terms such as 'people with a disability' or 'special needs' are more acceptable (Foreman, 2005). Merely renaming the phenomenon or introducing new special educational needs (SEN) terminology and legislation, is not enough to bring about the fundamental changes in educational institutes to accommodate students with disabilities (Van Mieghem et al., 2020). There are some studies that indicate that the teacher training of general educators has not sufficiently prepared them to teach pupils with special educational needs in mainstream classes (Paju et al., 2016). There has also been a lot of ambiguity concerning the term inclusive education and what it means in practice. The issue is significantly more intricate than simply placing children with special needs in mainstream classrooms (Mulhern, 2003). Many educators advocate that the depth of inclusion also go beyond mere integration, in which the child with special needs is expected to adapt to the rest of the classroom or society (Thomazet, 2009). Barton (1998) states that "inclusive education is not an end in itself, it is a means to an end, that of establishing an inclusive society" (Barton, 1998 p. 84). Real implementation of inclusion leads to a changed society.

The challenge to true inclusion is finding the necessary resources (expertise, materials, time, and space) to adequately support each child's individual needs, while creating a sense of belonging among the learners in each classroom (Sprowls, 2020). Since there are various socio-economic and cultural factors that differ from area to area around the world, it is difficult to create a clear working definition for inclusive education that can be applied globally (Makoelle, 2016). In this study, a definition used by Schwab (2019, p. 4) is adopted where "inclusive education refers to the inclusion of learners with special educational

needs (SEN) within mainstream classrooms to create equal opportunities for learning and participation of all students".

1.1 Student Diversity in Mainstream Classrooms in Finland

Long before any of the international conferences concerning special needs education had taken place, many of these inclusive principles were being practiced on a national level within the Finnish education system. The comprehensive school reform in the 1970s, has been a key factor in making education accessible to all (Kivirauma et al., 2006; Risku, 2014). Quality has been assured through the meticulous selection of aspiring teachers and training these candidates up to a master's degree level (Nummenmaa et al., 2006). Flexible availability of special education provision in mainstream schools has given many students easy access to educational support, without extra labels, thus diminishing the differences between high and low performing students (Savolainen, 2009).

The creation of Finnish education policies is not a top-down political process. Over the years Finland decentralized education management, which allowed local educators to have a voice in the creation and implementation of policies regarding their own district. Educators are trusted and valued because of their professionalism and ability to make practical policies that are well adapted to student learning and assessment (Sahlberg, 2007). For policies to be effective, they need to be developed in communication with all the parties that will be involved or affected by its implementation and cannot merely be a government mandate. Because of the rapidly changing situations that schools, and our society at large need to continuously respond to, the policies must have a capacity building nature allowing for flexible adjustments to systems and empowering those who are on the front-line of the implementation. It is crucial that the teacher will continue to have a position with a lot of autonomy that allows them to organize and execute teaching and support methods (Sahlberg, 2007).

During the past five decades deliberate strides have been taken nationwide towards a more inclusive education system. An important step was the introduction of the Basic Education Act (Basic Education Act 1998/2010) in 1998. This law has given all children, regardless of whether they have a disability, the right to enroll in their local school (Graham & Jahnukainen, 2011). Before 1998 these children with disabilities would have fallen under the social welfare system, which would have generally directed them towards a nursing home or private institution to be cared for. Now that these children were also going to school, the new Basic Education Act of 1998 required each of these pupils to be equipped with a personal learning plan that sets specific goals for their development based on their abilities (Saloviita, 2020). In the 1960s and 1970s, the placement for children with severe disabilities was a special school that was specifically geared towards their disabilities. The educators were trained in that specific specialty, for example sign language, and were able to adjust the curriculum as well as the learning environment to meet the particular needs of the pupils. However, the policy of segregating the children with disabilities by placing them in separate institutions drew much criticism (Kivirauma et al., 2006).

The process of reducing the quantity of segregated schools in Finland and placing children with special needs in mainstream schools, required an expansion of support measures within these comprehensive schools. Over the past decades children with a large variety of challenges have been entering mainstream schools; their difficulties may lie in the areas of language, communication, cognition, social interaction, cultural identity, physical or mental health. The Finnish system of student placement remains very pragmatic with a set-up that favors the least restrictive environment possible. This means there is a continuum of different placement alternatives. Special schools or institutions are still an option, but whenever possible, learners with disabilities are educated in an environment that is nearest to the regular classroom with other pupils (Jahnukainen, 2011).

Various problem areas can manifest in ways that may affect pupils' academic achievement and/or social behavior. The interventions in these targeted areas should not be compartmentalized, because they are largely interconnected to the entire learning experience and development of these individuals. The Finnish education system has responded well to the increasing support needs by a steadfast adherence to preventive principles and timely intervention (Vainikainen et al., 2015). Although a child with a comorbid diagnosis may require multiple specialists, an open dialogue and understanding of the interrelatedness of these developmental areas is essential for the child and their family to be served in a holistic way (Honkasilta et al., 2014).

A new special education strategy, on how to include children with disabilities into mainstream schools, was launched by the Finnish Ministry of Education in 2007 and continued to be developed in the three years that followed. During this period an in-service training was provided to many classroom teachers so that they would be equipped for the 2011 implementation of the 3-tiered support system (Lakkala et al., 2016). This change in the Basic Education Act of 2010 enabled an increasing number of students with special needs to receive support whilst attending mainstream schools, either in a separate special classroom or integrated to a great extent with the other pupils in mainstream classrooms (Jahnukainen, 2011). There has also been an expansion of available resources and expertise that support children with SEN within mainstream schools. Classrooms have become more heterogeneous than ever before and accommodating for this diversity has become the norm (Ahtiainen et al., 2021). Over the years there has been a gradual growth in the number of children receiving special support and intensified support from about 10% up to 30% of all the children in mainstream schools (Suomen virallinen tilasto, 2019).

Before 2011 the support offered to pupils fell into two categories: general and special support. The three-tiered support system introduced a new category named intensified support which was placed between the two already existing categories. The first tier of general support increased the involvement and

responsibility of the teacher in meeting the diverse needs within the mainstream classroom (Jahnukainen & Itkonen, 2016). It previously existed as more of a presumption that any individual in the classroom could receive lowthreshold support, rather than being an integral and articulated part of the current three-tier support model (Jahnukainen & Itkonen, 2021). In the newly introduced second tier of intensified support, the classroom teacher writes a pedagogical assessment and creates a learning plan in which the support can be provided in the area that is needed most (Sundqvist et al., 2019; Mihajlovic, 2020). In practice it can take the form of remedial teaching by the classroom teacher or the special educator. The involvement of the special educator allows for co-teaching or a temporary set-up of individual or small group learning (Honkasilta et al., 2014). The third tier of special support is mainly still reserved for a small percentage of learners with severe needs caused by a disability, illness, or other functional difficulty. The documentation process of this third tier is standardized to include a pedagogical statement, formal decision, and individual education plan. Its' practice has become more regulated in all municipalities (Thuneberg et al., 2014).

1.2 Teachers in Mainstream Classrooms

After signaling the needs of pupils, a teacher may call upon the necessary expertise to find ways to accommodate for these needs so that learners are included on all levels. The three-tiered support system impacted the Finnish education system in that it is primarily the classroom teacher's responsibility to facilitate support within the mainstream education setting (Sundqvist et al., 2019). In this process classroom teachers strongly rely on the continuous flexible presence of special education teachers (SETs) that are allocated to the entire school providing low threshold support and interventions where needed. Research indicates that the expertise of SETs has played a vital part in the three-tiered support system, especially in dealing with children needing intensified and special support (Sundqvist et al., 2019). At best, this setup allows for

ongoing preventative as well as rehabilitative measures. To be successful, however, it requires a pre-emptive and multi-professional collaboration of all parties involved: the pupil, care giver(s), teacher, education specialists and school welfare professionals (Vainikainen et al., 2015).

There is an increasing number of students in mainstream classrooms that do not necessarily fall into the second or third tier of support but deal with attention deficiency and behavior problems (Honkasilta et al., 2014). Many teachers however do not have sufficient training in the areas of positive proactive behavioral intervention and inclusive pedagogy, because this has not been an integral part of their teacher training program (Adams, 2021; Gagnon, 2021; Sundqvist et al., 2019).

Several studies assert that both children with and without disabilities benefit from learning in the same classroom, especially on a social emotional level (Ruijs et al., 2010; Van Mieghem et al., 2020). However, there are also studies that claim that the inclusive approach did not cater to the needs of all learners and greatly burdened educators, when the support system to handle student diversity was not set up correctly or lacked the necessary expertise (Castro-Villarreal et al., 2014; Fuchs & Fuchs, 2017).

The inclusive education policies have caused teachers to face many new challenges. The three-tiered support system underlines the responsibility of each teacher to educate diverse groups of pupils. Versatile pedagogical methods can be realized effectively through teacher collaboration (Ahtiainen et al., 2021). The inclusive teaching skills comprise the ability to differentiate the curriculum, employ various techniques and resources, create a classroom environment that fosters empathy and respect, and much more. A growing number of teachers is becoming overwhelmed by the increasing responsibilities and functions in addition to their primary task of teaching. The intensified bureaucratic burden and the fear of insufficient support for pupils with special needs, are the main concerns regarding the three-tiered support system (Sundqvist et al., 2019). A different perspective is given by Pesonen and co-

authors (2015) in which the respondents to their research also acknowledge an increase in bureaucratic burden, but at the same time see improved collaboration among special educators and classroom teachers, which is perceived as a positive change.

There are many reasons why teachers can become dissatisfied in their work. Education systems that undergo frequent reforms with an emphasis on implementation and organizational design often trigger frustration and resistance among teachers rather than a desire to improve schools (Sahlberg, 2018). They become discouraged by issues such as behavior management, experience frustration due to the power dynamics of the system, and often feel very isolated in their work. A frequently felt sentiment among teachers is that students with emotional and behavioral difficulties (EBD) form a huge challenge to successful inclusive education, as these children often consume a disproportionate amount of a teacher's time and effort (Dyson et al., 2004). The effective management of inclusion is a demanding task that requires the presence of well-trained teachers and competent teacher assistants. It goes without saying that if such high-skilled people are poorly represented, a school is likely to experience difficulties (Dyson et al., 2004).

Finnish teachers participating in an international 2013 OECD Teaching and Learning International Survey (TALIS) study, expressed concern about the amount of time spent on school discipline situations (Taajamo et al., 2014). Research indicates that a teacher's job satisfaction can be threatened by pupils' negative behavior and a poor school climate (Malinen & Savolainen, 2016; Taajamo et al., 2016). A teacher can easily become overwhelmed by the changing demands placed on their profession. They need to implement inclusive education and deal with student diversity and discipline problems within a school context that might not be capable of handling reform. Teachers could easily lose motivation, experience reduced productivity, and have doubts about their abilities as a teacher. If unchecked, a downward spiral starts that could lead to cynicism or burnout, ultimately resulting in teacher attrition

(Lauermann & Köning, 2016). However, there are also many teachers who despite being faced with similar challenges find effective and sustainable solutions that take into consideration their own well-being as well as that of their pupils. Finland has a very low attrition rate compared to other countries. Earlier research shows that "teachers' resilience is a vital factor associated with their motivation, persistence, and retention in the teaching profession" (Yada et al., 2021, p. 1).

This successful bouncing back after setbacks allows teachers to remain confident about their professional abilities. These teachers grow as they persevere through challenging situations and maintain their motivation. Their resilience helps them not only to survive but to thrive professionally (Beltman et al., 2011). Teacher self-efficacy is a crucial factor connected to resilience that enables teachers to exert themselves in ways that enhance student outcomes in areas of academic performance as well as motivation. It enables teachers to retain an internal state that is resilient to burnout while staying positively attuned towards SEN children. (Yada et al., 2021).

1.3 The Sources of Teacher' Self-Efficacy

In order to understand how self-efficacy works, it is useful to take a closer look at how this term is defined and what its historical context is. The concept of self-efficacy (SE) was first established by Albert Bandura, an influential social cognitive psychologist. He defines perceived self-efficacy as "the belief in one's capabilities to organize and execute the course of action required to produce given attainments" (Bandura, 1997, p. 2). Klassen and co-authors (2011) applied Bandura's theory to the domain of education and define self-efficacy as teachers' confidence in "their individual and collective capability to influence students' learning" (Klassen et al., 2011, p. 21).

Much attention is being given to the SE of teachers in this competitive educational era because the nature of SE has been found to be cyclic. This means that a high level of teacher self-efficacy (TSE) often results in increased

efforts on behalf of the teacher which in turn leads to better performances among the students (Tschannen-Moran et al., 1998). This academic capital is something schools want to cultivate, and policy makers choose to invest in. Maintaining a high level of TSE however, turns out to be a complex issue, since the nature of SE is always context-specific, which means that the efficacious feeling a teacher has, is related to a certain subject, in a specific setting, with a particular set of students, and does not necessarily transfer to other circumstances (Klassen et al., 2011). For example, a math teacher's SE is very specific to the domain of mathematics and the required teaching style. This person's level of SE does not carry over to other domains like teaching music or a foreign language, since these domains require a different set of skills. In a similar way, the advancement of inclusive education requires new skillsets that classroom teachers do not feel adequately trained in (Paju et al., 2016).

According to the 2010 change in the Basic Education Act, mainstream classroom teachers are expected to provide quality education that is tailored to every child's individual learning needs and abilities, as directed by the three-tiered support system. Research by Lakkala and co-authors (2016) about teachers' perception of the implementation of inclusive education, brought forward their concerns about adequate training, staff teamwork, smooth collaboration at various levels, sufficient resources, pedagogical skills, and their own professional confidence.

Research by Fackler and Malmberg (2016) examining 14 OECD countries noted that the achievement of students was strongly connected to TSE. It also revealed that teaching experience and knowledge can enhance SE. A positive correlation was found between TSE and attitudes regarding inclusive education (Savolainen et al., 2012). These observations show that it is worthwhile and possible to positively impact TSE. In order for this to be successful it is necessary to first become aware of the components that comprise and influence TSE and in what ways this multi-dimensional construct unfolds itself.

It has been found that there are several sources that influence a person's self-efficacy belief. The first and most powerful source of self-efficacy belief is **mastery experience** (Bandura, 1997). This is a person's own perception how successful he or she executes a certain task in a specific context. Many studies show that past perceptions of personal success or failure strongly determine future efficacious feelings- or lack thereof, in similar situations (Tschannen-Moran & Hoy, 2007; Usher & Pajares, 2008). Also, the persistence in overcoming obstacles is the key to developing competence and building resilience (Bandura, 1997; Tschannen-Moran & Hoy, 2007).

The second source of self-efficacy belief is **vicarious experience** which is based on observing others perform an activity that still needs to be mastered. To what extent self-efficacy is affected, depends on the degree of affiliation to the person being observed. A close association to the person performing the task (for example, same gender, age and training) can make it easier for the observer to feel that similar success is within their own reach (Usher & Pajares, 2008; Tschannen-Moran & Hoy, 2011).

The third source of TSE is **verbal persuasion** which is the feedback and encouragement a person receives from others. This is most effective when the feedback is positive and accurately depicts the agent's accomplishments (Schunk, 1984). Unrealistic premature praise is not helpful and quickly disconfirmed by disappointing results. When trust has been established, critical comments will not damage TSE when the recipient perceives it as constructive feedback. The person giving the feedback should know the people they are evaluating well enough to correctly assess differing degrees of emotion or fluctuations in performance (Jug et al., 2019).

The fourth source of TSE is **psychological and affective states** in which a person judges their capabilities based on the inclinations, sensations, and emotions they feel in that moment (Bandura, 1997). The interpretation of these states is crucial whether it is seen as a debilitating or energizing factor. For

example, nervousness, the shaking of hands and voice, can make a person insecure. However, sometimes the stress of the moment also gives the necessary adrenaline to perform better, as seen in many athletic situations (Moritz et al., 2000).

There is a fifth source that can influence self-efficacy, that was not originally listed by Bandura, namely **imaginal experiences**. It is the ability to create a mental image about a future situation in which one visualizes the scene of success to be achieved (Usher & Pajares, 2008). When used in a constructive way, a person can become empowered by mentally preparing for a favorable result. This technique can be used when preparing for a job interview for example, where the process and positive outcome for a certain scenario is (role)played in advance (Maddux, 1995).

1.4 Teacher Self-Efficacy as a Multidimensional Construct

The way a teacher displays self-efficacy can be observed in several ways. Teacher self-efficacy is often measured as a multidimensional construct (E.g., Malinen et al., 2013). These dimensions are the domains an inclusive education teacher regularly needs to deal with, like instruction, collaboration, student engagement, and behavior management (Malinen & Savolainen, 2016). In the last decade, researchers have studied TSE in relation to the willingness of teachers to implement inclusive practices. It has been suggested that teachers with high TSE are confident in their abilities to reach positive outcomes with their pupils and are therefore generally more willing to diversify their teaching strategies and make an extra effort to ensure that their pupils are reaching their full potential (Savolainen et al., 2012). This research focuses on three domains a teacher is expected to be competent in, that are vital to dealing successfully with the challenges of inclusive education. The three skill areas are behavior management, student engagement and collaboration. The measure of proficiency in these domains can have great impact on a teacher's perceived self-efficacy.

Behavior management (BM) is a crucial teaching skill through which studentteacher rapport is established and maintained in a way that is conducive to learning. Although BM is such a core issue, it often has a marginal place in the training program for student teachers (Adams et al., 2021). It requires more than just a set of organizational techniques and a list of classroom rules. Effective interpersonal skills expressed uniquely through the personality of a teacher, can be developed over time. Malinen and Savolainen (2016) note that teachers in Finland admit to being critical about their capability of dealing with troublesome behavior, wherein teachers believe that managing negative student behavior stems from a teachers' personality and cannot be learned. There are however, evidence based strategies and interventions in BM which propose that BM is an ascertainable skill and that even small alterations in a teacher's approach and response to disruptive behavior can lead to better outcomes (Mitchell, 2014; Malinen & Savolainen, 2016). When teachers have high selfefficacy in behavior management, they are confident about their ability to organize the teaching in a way that enables them to constructively influence and oversee what is going on in a specific classroom setting (Tschannen-Moran et al., 1998). They respond in a consistent way and appear more comfortable and confident which often generates a positive result from their students in contrast to those teachers with low TSE who are less consistent in their disciplining methods and assume that their pupils are purposefully acting out of line (Rimm-Kaufman & Sawyer, 2004; Bandura, 1997).

Student engagement is a "multidimensional concept that is typically used to refer to students' degree of involvement, connectedness and commitment to school as well as their motivation to learn" (Rangvid, 2018, p. 267). A teacher who wants to create a high level of student engagement is tasked with the challenge to capture the attention of students and invite them to participate in learning activities. When students see the relevance of why they are learning, feel connected to what they are learning and whom they are learning with, they generally are more invested in their learning process on a cognitive, emotional, and social level (English, 2022). This active involvement is essential because

pupils are inclined to have greater success academically and socially through increased engagement in scholastic instruction (Harbour et al., 2015). This involvement in, and commitment to their own learning is vital to advancing academically. It becomes apparent in ways like paying attention in class, cooperating in group activities, doing the required assignments at home. Student engagement is not just appropriate comportment in the classroom or attendance but about being connected to the learning process (Rangvid, 2018).

Collaboration and co-operation have become a vital part of implementing inclusive education. There are numerous entities that classroom teachers are required to effectively interact with in order to support children with special needs. The wide range of available expertise is designed to support and complement a classroom teacher's educational knowledge and skill in instructing all pupils (Sundqvist & Hannås, 2021). Teachers are not only expected to consult with their teacher colleagues, but they also join forces with other professionals such as special education teachers, speech therapists, psychologists, neurologists, etc. (Thuneberg et al., 2014). Pedagogical evaluations of students with special needs are conducted in multiprofessional collaboration, where at times psychological and medical statements provide additional insights (Vainikainen et al., 2015). Mainstream classroom teachers play a vital role in this process of collaboration. At the core of this lies the interaction and trust a teacher has developed with pupils and their caretakers. An open dialogue between these parties that has the best interest of the child in mind is essential (Timonen-Kallio et al., 2017).

1.5 Research Questions

This study focuses on how teachers in Finnish mainstream classrooms perceive their self-efficacy when it comes to tailoring to the needs of children falling under the second and third tier of the support system, including children with attention deficiency and behavioral issues. This study also examines whether the amount of teaching experience makes any difference in how competent a teacher feels in managing behavior, engaging their students, and collaborating with parents, teachers, and other professionals.

- 1. Is the variance in student diversity in Finnish mainstream classrooms related to the level of teachers' perceived self-efficacy?
- 2. Is the amount of teaching experience that a teacher has associated with their level of perceived self-efficacy (concerning behavior management, collaboration, and student engagement in an inclusive setting)?

2 RESEARCH METHODS

The present study makes use of the quantitative data from the *ProKoulu* research project, which was a program carried out in collaboration with the University of Jyväskylä, the University of Eastern Finland and Niilo Mäki Institute in 2013-2016. It was funded by the Ministry of Education and Culture in Finland. The goal of the *ProKoulu* research project was to prevent and decrease behavioral issues among pupils in comprehensive schools by implementing an intervention plan on a school level (Yada et al., 2019). The 68 basic education schools that were involved in this three-year trajectory, were chosen by convenience sampling. The data was collected by means of a battery of questionnaires that were sent twice a year to both staff and students alike. All staff members responded electronically to these questionnaires.

2.1 Participants

The present study employs data collected from the classroom teachers at the schools in the first year of ProKoulu project, 2013-2014. It gives insight into the starting situation when the intervention plan had not yet had significant effects on the schools. The respondents included Finnish school principals, classroom teachers, special education teachers and language teachers. For the purpose of this study only the classroom teachers have been selected, (N = 409 of which 78% females; mean age 44 years, std. 8.95, for the self-efficacy variables the number of participants is slightly lower, N = 398). More than half of these teachers (225) had more than 15 years of work experience. Each of them had undergone teacher training in Finland and holds a master's degree in Education.

2.2 Data Collection

In the *ProKoulu* project, two types of questionnaire scales were fused together to assess teacher self-efficacy in different domains of their work. The first scale is called the Teacher Self-efficacy for Inclusive Practices (TEIP) scale (Sharma et

al., 2012). It is used to measure self-efficacy in two domains, collaboration and managing behavior. The second scale is the Teacher Sense of Efficacy Scale (TSES) (Tschannen-Moran & Woolfolk Hoy, 2001) and is intended to measure student engagement. Both the TEIP and TSES questionnaires have proven to be reliable instruments in measuring the different dimensions of teacher efficacy (Sharma et al., 2012; Tschannen-Moran & Woolfolk Hoy, 2001). The questionnaire used in the *ProKoulu* study, that contains a combination of the TEIP and TSES measurement scales, consists of 15 items. Participants were asked to respond using a Likert-type scale ranging from 1 (Strongly disagree) to 9 (Strongly agree). These 15 items addressed three different domain specific dimensions of perceived self-efficacy.

For the first six items, teachers were able to indicate how they perceived their own level of self-efficacy in the dimension of **behavior management**. It contained statements like: I am proactive in reducing and eliminating disruptive student behavior in the classroom. The Cronbach's Alpha of this sub-scale is .83.

The next six items covered teacher self-efficacy in the area of **collaboration.** It contained items concerning how well a teacher is able to work together with their colleagues, the families/caretakers of their students, and other professionals such as speech therapists and special education teachers. The Cronbach's Alpha of this sub-scale is .84. Items 7, 13-15 addressed self-efficacy in **student engagement**. It had statements like: I am able to motivate students who show very little motivation in their school work. The Cronbach's Alpha of this sub-scale is .84. The overall TEIP Cronbach's Alpha reliability was high ($\alpha = 0.89$).

Some background information was collected concerning teachers' work experience and the support needs of the students in their classroom. The teachers indicated how many years of teaching experience they have by choosing the most suitable category. The options were: less than a year, 1-5

years, 6-10 years, 11-15 years, and more than 15 years. Each classroom teacher specified how many learners in their class were receiving extra assistance according to the three-tiered support system, most of the pupils receiving special or intensified support, have a personal learning plan in place. A separate item on the questionnaire asked teachers to indicate how many pupils in their classroom have issues with attention deficiency and behavior problems. This response was based on the teachers own observations/experience. Student diversity refers to pupils in all three of the support categories, including pupils that have been identified as having attention deficiency and behavior problems.

2.3 Data Analysis

The data was analyzed with IBM SPSS statistics version 24. Spearman's and Pearson's correlations were used to analyze the relation between the variance in student diversity and the levels of perceived teacher self-efficacy in behavior management, collaboration and student engagement. Pearson's correlation was used to analyze the normally distributed factors: the three self-efficacy factors and the factor concerning children with attention deficiency and behavior problems. Spearman's correlation was used to analyze the abnormal distribution in the remaining factors: children with special and intensified support and work experience years. For exploring teaching experience in relation to the perceived levels of teacher self-efficacy in behavior management, collaboration and student engagement, a One-Way Analysis of variance (1-ANOVA) was used.

2.4 Ethical Issues

The *ProKoulu* research team requested and was granted ethical approval from the Ethical Board of the University of Eastern Finland, concerning the implementation of the intervention plan. The project follows good scientific practice as defined by the Finnish guidelines on Responsible Conduct of Research (Finnish National Board on Research Integrity, 2012). A detailed cover letter was sent to all teachers and parents of children about the purpose of the

project and the confidentiality of the material collection. All children who responded to the questionnaire had parental permission and the children also expressed their willingness to participate. Written consent was also received from all participating teachers.

The collected data has been anonymized in a way that no individual participant can be identified, in accordance with the General Data Protection Regulation. In this regard all names have been replaced by a numerical sequence. The electronic data files are kept safe behind locked doors under supervision of the project's leading professors. Only after signing a confidentiality contract, selected students are given access to a small part of this data that concerns the area of their research. As a researcher one is bound to a code of confidentiality and integrity. Having no affiliation to the project or any form nor a conflict of interest, allows the researcher to conduct the study and present the findings in a transparent and reliable way (Hirsjärvi et al., 2009).

3 RESULTS

An overview of the scope of study variables that have been analyzed is provided in Table 1 and is described in more detail in this paragraph. The classroom teachers (N=409) that participated in this study had more than 17 years of teaching experience on average (Table 1). Most teachers reported having 1-2 students in their classroom receiving intensified support. Some classroom teachers however, had up to nine students in this first tier of the support system. Ordinarily the number of students receiving special support per classroom was slightly lower (0-1), with a few exceptions of up to 11 students falling under this second tier of the support system. Students with attention deficiency/behavior problems appeared to be the most represented category with an average of about 2-3 pupils per classroom.

In these 68 schools there were a total of 618 students receiving intensified support, 246 receiving special support, and 1171 identified as having attention deficiency/behavior problems reported by classroom teachers. Lines four to six in table 1 show the perceived self-efficacy of the responding classroom teachers. It is worth noting these teachers report higher levels of perceived self-efficacy in the areas of collaboration and behavior management than of perceived self-efficacy in student engagement (Table 1).

TABLE 1. Descriptives of the study variables.

Study variables	Mean	SD	Min	Max
1. Students with intensified support (N=409)	1.51	1.57	0	9
2. Students with special support (N=408)	.60	1.40	0	11
3. Students with attention def. / behavior prob. (N=406)	2.88	2.02	1	11
4. Self-efficacy in behavior management (N=398)	7.22	.91	1	9
5. Self-efficacy in collaboration (N=398)	7.03	.97	1	9
6. Self-efficacy in student engagement (N=398)	6.65	.97	1	9
7. Years of teaching experience (N=409)	17.65	8.90	0	38

3.1 Variance in Student Diversity Related to Levels of Perceived TSE

Table 2 shows that there is a significant negative correlation (r = -.21, p < .001) between the number of students with attention deficiency / behavior problems and teachers' perceived self-efficacy in behavior management. This indicates that the higher the number of students in a classroom that struggle with attention deficiency and behavioral issues, the lower the level of perceived teacher self-efficacy in behavior management. The number of students with intensified or special support however, does not appear to be associated with any of the self-efficacy variables or amount of teaching experience. This indicates that the levels of teacher self-efficacy are not affected by the number of students in the second and third tier of the support system. A significant correlation can be seen between teacher self-efficacy in behavior management and self-efficacy in collaboration and student engagement. Teachers that reported higher levels of self-efficacy in collaboration and student engagement.

The non-overlapping confidence intervals show that the mean level of teachers' efficacy in managing behavior (95% CE 7.13-7.31) is slightly higher than the self-efficacy level in collaboration (95% CE 6.93-7.12). The level of student engagement is lower than both of the confidence intervals above (95% CE 6.55-6.74).

Table 2 is a correlation matrix that shows the correlation coefficients between the seven variables that are also listed in table 1. These seven variables are positioned along the x and y axis in table 2. Spearman's correlation is used to relate students with intensified and special support to teachers' years of experience. Pearson's correlation is used to relate students with attention deficiency to teachers' self-efficacy in managing behavior, collaboration, and student engagement

TABLE 2. Correlations between study variables.

Study variables	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
1. Students with intensified support	1						
2. Students with special support	.08	1					
3. Students with attention def. /behavior prob.	.24***	.21***	1				
4. Self-efficacy in behavior management	04	03	21***a	1			
5. Self-efficacy in collaboration	.04	.02	03a	.40***a	1		
6. Self-efficacy in student engagement	.02	02	05 ^a	.54***a	.72***a	1	
7.Teachers' years of experience	10	07	.02	.16**	.02	.06	1

a = Pearson's correlation, otherwise Spearman

3.2 Teaching Experience Associated with Perceived TSE Constructs

Table 3 shows the results of a one-way ANOVA analysis in respect to the relationship between teachers' work experience and the TSE domains. It also shows that work experience is related to teacher self-efficacy in behavior management; in that teacher's with more than 10 years of work experience reported higher levels of self-efficacy in behavior management than teachers with only one to five years of experience. There was no significant difference between the other categories of work experience in relation to behavior management. Teachers with more than one year of teaching experience reported higher levels of self-efficacy in collaboration than those who are just starting their teaching career. However, the number of respondents in the first category (having up to one year of teaching experience), was only five, so it could be that a larger number would show a different result. The amount of work experience that a teacher has, was not associated with his/her perceived level of self-efficacy in student engagement.

Table 3. One Way ANOVA of the relationship of work experience categories with the self -efficacy variables, including Means (M) and standard deviations (SD). N=398

	Self-efficacy in behavior management		Self-efficacy in collaboration		Self-efficacy in student engagement		
Work experience							
	M	SD	M	SD	M	SD	
1. 0-1 years (N=5)	6.60	.89	5.47	2.08	5.95	.89	
2. 1-5 years (N=50)	6.78	.77	6.85	.80	6.43	.78	
3. 6-10 years (N=57)	7.25	.97	7.30	.86	6.75	1.02	
4. 11-15 years (N=61)	7.30	.88	7.13	.89	6.73	.82	
5. 15+ years (N=225)	7.22	.91	7.01	.99	6.66	1.02	
F(4,393)	4.24		5.18		1.62		
p-value	.00		.00		0.17		
Effect size	.04	! 1	.050		.016		
Pairwise comparisons	2<4	2<4,5		3,4,5	-		

4 DISCUSSION

The aim of this study was to find out if the variance in student diversity in Finnish mainstream classrooms is related to the level of teachers' perceived self-efficacy. The second goal was to discover if the amount of teaching experience that a teacher has is associated with his/her level of perceived self-efficacy (concerning behavior management, collaboration and student engagement) in an inclusive setting. The main findings are discussed below and how they relate to the already existing research data within the field of education.

4.1 Results and Conclusions

The main findings of this study show that when a mainstream classroom in Finland contains many pupils with attention deficiency and behavior problems, this generally also means that teachers' perceived self-efficacy in behavior management is reported to be lower than that of their colleagues with less of this specific population. Striking however is that the number of students in the second and third tier of the support system, is not related to the levels of perceived TSE in the areas of collaboration, behavior management and student engagement. Having students with special needs in the classroom, does not appear to diminish the level of TSE, rather it is the presence of the students with attention deficiency and behavior issues that negatively correlates with TSE in behavior management. Interestingly enough, teachers with high levels of teacher self-efficacy in behavior management, will most likely experience high levels of TSE across the board, also in the areas of collaboration and student engagement. The years of teaching experience does have some influence on TSE, generally the level of TSE goes up with the amount of teaching experience in the areas of behavior management, student engagement and collaboration reaching its' peak by around 10-15 years of experience, however there is a slight decline that follows towards the end of a teaching career.

It is possible that the negative correlation of self-efficacy in behavior management with the number of students with attention deficiency and behavior problems, could be derived from the fact that Finnish teachers have not received much training in positive behavior interventions since this has not been an integral part of their training program (Honkasilta et al., 2014). In fact, a recent study by Närhi and co-authors (2022) examined the content of multiple teacher training programs in Finland and found that there are very few courses that address behavior management and positive behavior interventions in any way. This may result in Finnish teachers focusing on unwanted behavior by using punitive methods such as reprimanding and detention, which have not proven to be an effective response to conduct issues (Saloviita, 2018).

There are several reasons why behavior management has not been an integral part of teacher training programs, even though it is generally seen as an essential skill in creating an environment conducive to learning (Stevenson et al., 2020). There has been an existing belief among teachers that behavior management is considered an inborn skill, which not all individuals are equipped with. Those to whom managing a classroom does not come naturally, often feel inferior to their colleagues that excel in this area (Minor et al., 2002). It is argued that since teaching happens largely through the personality of the teacher (Kim et al., 2019), and everyone has their own unique way of approaching a class, it is therefore difficult to lay down any universal guidelines, because what is effective for one teacher may not work for the next (Perera et al., 2018). This viewpoint has been challenged however with the notion that behavior management is a skill that can indeed be learned and improved over time. There are training programs in various countries that have found ways to teach a wide range of skills pertaining to behavior management (Moore et al., 2017; Gagnon et al., 2021). The incorporation of both theory and practice of behavior management is becoming an essential part of teacher training syllabi (Flower et al., 2017; Reddy et al., 2013).

Studies conducted among novice and experienced teachers also show that there is a clear increase in competence and level of TSE in the area of behavior management as teachers consistently practice these skills in numerous classroom situations over the years (Wolff et al., 2017). Schwarzer and Hallum (2008) indicate that young adults with low TSE at the start of their teaching career, are more likely to eventually burn out. Kim and Bruić (2020) closely examined the direction of the prediction of TSE relating to burnout and found that burnout is the predicting factor of TSE rather than the other way around. Aspects that may contribute to low TSE are low self-concept, the way a person views themselves and perfectionism, the high demands or expectations a person has of themselves. This perception and judgement of oneself, greatly effects the interpretation and evaluation of ones actions (Neff, 2003). A person may in fact be very competent in their job, but if they practice harsh judgement of themselves, they might still feel like they are not achieving high enough and cast doubt on their ability to achieve a desired outcome (Fabriz et al., 2021).

Some novice teachers equate their success in a certain area such as behavior management to the level of disruptive behavior, thus they interpret displays of their pupils' disrespectful behavior in the classroom as a failure on their part as a teacher to manage this behavior (Wolff et al., 2021). This can become debilitating and classroom situations might often feel like a power struggle, the teacher against the entire class (Kayıkçı, 2009). Teachers with more years of experience however, are seasoned in identifying behavior patterns accurately and are capable of responding promptly in ways that prevent disruptions. They continuously evaluate and interpret cues of ongoing actions and interactions within the classroom and draw the pupils' focus towards the significance of learning (Wolff et al., 2021). These teachers find ways to empower the pupils to grow in taking responsibility of their own learning process. They practice selfcompassion and frequent balanced reflection, staying connected to those around them for support, continually finding ways to be resilient and stay motivated as a teacher (Neff, 2003). Ultimately the classroom teacher has the greatest responsibility and a position of autonomy when it comes to managing

their classroom (Haapaniemi et al., 2021). The development of teaching skills over the years aligns with the findings of this study that confirm that the level of TSE in student engagement, behavior management and collaboration grows over time up to about 15 years of experience.

The discovery that the number of children in the second and third tier of the support system was not related to the level of teacher self-efficacy seemed contrary to the general perception of the effects of inclusive education. As often the message from classroom teachers seems to be that the inclusive education agenda has burdened them a lot (Saloviita & Pakarinen, 2021). However, the studies highlighting the negative impact of inclusive education focused more on teacher wellbeing and burnout within an inclusive setting rather than TSE relating to student diversity (McKay, 2016; Puertas Molero et. al., 2019). The attitudes towards inclusive education have also been studied in various countries and found that their mindset greatly effects how a teacher is able to approach and accommodate children with special needs (Engelbrecht & Savolainen, 2014, 2018; Moberg et al., 2020). Savolainen and co-authors (2020) have found that there is a correlation between attitudes and teacher self-efficacy in that self-efficacy is the driving factor that will in turn influence the attitude.

The fact that Finnish classroom teachers' levels of TSE were high in all these areas is understandable because teachers continuously practice these skills when dealing with classroom situations and children in the support system. In fact, the presence of children in the classroom needing intensified and special support greatly increases the involvement of teachers in many ways. Specifically, student engagement and collaboration with caretakers and other professionals is directly impacted (Mora-Ruano et al., 2019). The comprehensive school setup in Finland enables most classroom teachers to have access to support on a school wide level from colleagues, the school principal and other professionals (Eteläpelto, 2015). Behavior management comes into play in each classroom situation as the teacher's objective is to create coherence among the diversity of its' pupils.

Since research has shown that a high level of TSE is often associated with the effective accommodation and teaching of children with special needs in mainstream classrooms, this can be seen as vital asset of inclusive education (Sharma et al., 2012). In order to be able to improve and develop TSE it is important to gain a deeper understanding of its sources, drivers, and dimensions. As discussed in the introduction (1.3) there are several sources that have influence on the level of self-efficacy a person experiences, these are: mastery experiences, verbal persuasion, vicarious experiences, psychological and effective states, and imaginal experiences. Since mastery experience is the strongest predictor of TSE, this should be in the forefront of the teacher training program (Wilson et al., 2018).

The findings of this study may be able to advocate for inclusive education although it is important to note that one cannot postulate that a similar result can be expected in other countries with vastly different socio-economic factors, considering that Finland has already taken many steps on the journey towards more inclusivity.

4.2 Limitations

As part of the data collection, the classroom teachers responded to a questionnaire in which they were asked to indicate how many children in their classroom are in the second and third tier of the support system. This number can be derived easily from pupils' files, since these children typically haves some form of pedagogical assessment and personalized learning plan in place. Another question however, inquired after the number of children in the classroom that struggle with attention deficiency and behavior problems. The response to this question is mainly based on the subjective experience and observations of the classroom teacher, not so much on a specific assessment such as an ADHD test. A co-teacher of the same class may have reported a different number based on their own understanding and interpretation of the children's behavior in the classroom.

It is possible that there are multiple instances where a child has been counted into a special- or intensive support category as well as among those that have attention deficiency and behavior problems. Because this distinction of categories does not clearly emerge from the data, this possibility of belonging to more than one category may have some influence on the outcome of the analysis. On the other hand, this dataset contains responses from approximately 400 different classroom teachers and therefore has some credibility due to its' vast numbers.

During the analysis it became apparent that categories relating to the years of experience a teacher has, could have been divided differently. There were only five teachers in the first category 0-1 year of experience, and more than half of the classroom teachers were in the last category of, more than 15 years of experience, which made it difficult to get a balanced view of the data. Had there been more years of teaching categories after 15 years, it would have become more apparent where the decline in TSE starts to take place towards the end of a teaching career. Research shows that a general tendency is that TSE increases in the beginning and mid-phase of the career and decreases in the final career years (Klassen & Chiu, 2010).

This study does not include what type of pedagogy the teachers were employing at the time of the data collection, nor what effect it was having on the behavior of the children. It is possible that some teachers were already implementing inclusive practices while others were not. It is also difficult to estimate if the prospect of participating in a school wide positive behavior program made the teachers feel apprehensive or excited and whether this is reflected in how they perceive and rate their teacher self-efficacy at the beginning of the *ProKoulu* project.

4.3 Future Research

In this correlation study, no conclusive statements can be made on the causality of the relation between the following two factors; it may be the high number of students with disruptive behavior that causes teachers to have a lower perception of their behavior management skills, or possibly vice versa where a teacher's low sense of self-efficacy in behavior management may have resulted in a higher number of students with behavior issues. Afterall the number of students perceived as having behavior problems, was a subjective value offered by classroom teachers. It could also be possible that these two factors alternate depending on the situation or other factors, which ultimately determine their causality. Further research in this area could also reveal the causation in the correlation between the perceived self-efficacy in behavior management, collaboration, and student engagement.

Since the very nature of self-efficacy is the belief to be able to influence outcomes by one's own action in a specific situation, this can be looked at through an even narrower lens which applies not only to a certain class, but also to individual students. This means that the self-efficacy a teacher experiences regarding a pupil with behavior issues, will probably be lower than the TSE relating to other pupils (Schwab, 2019). So, a teacher's overall perception of their self-efficacy relating to managing a certain class may be brought down by a few individuals with behavior problems. In future studies it would be beneficial to take this dyadic aspect into account and measure teacher self-efficacy not only on a classroom level but also in how it relates to individual learners.

In order for the implementation of inclusive practices to advance, it is essential to discover what positive behavior models classroom teachers should adopt in order to improve their self-efficacy in behavior management. Since having a high level of TSE in behavior management often means that the level of TSE in student engagement and collaboration is also high, it is crucial to discover in what ways these levels of TSE can be raised. Further examining the sources of self-efficacy and finding ways to integrate these aspects into the teacher training program can be a key to raising the level of TSE effectively.

Since teachers play a vital part in creating a more inclusive society, it is important that they receive the necessary training and support throughout their careers that enable them to embody what it means to successfully embrace diversity by creating a sense of belonging among all children. Their mission is that future generations will grow up to be valued and respected members of our society, that replicate what they have been modeled; in that they too, accept and honor diversity.

REFERENCES

- Adams, T., Koster, B., & Brok, P. D. (2021). Student teachers' classroom management during the school internship. *European Journal of Teacher Education*, (ahead-of-print), 1-19. https://doi.org/10.1080/02619768.2020.1860011
- Ahtiainen, R., Pulkkinen, J., & Jahnukainen, M. (2021). The 21st century reforms (re)shaping the education policy of inclusive and special education in Finland. *Education Science*, 11, 750. https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci11110750
- Ainscow, M. (2020). Promoting inclusion and equity in education: lessons from international experiences. *Nordic Journal of Studies in Educational Policy*, 6 (1), 7-16. https://doi.org/10.1080/20020317.2020.1729587
- Ainscow, M., Booth, T., & Dyson, A. (2006). *Improving schools, developing inclusion*. Routledge.
- Bandura, A. (1997). Self-efficacy: The exercise of control. New York: Freeman.
- Barton, L. (1998). Markets, managerialism and inclusive education. In P. Clough (Ed.) *Managing inclusive education From policy to experience*. Paul Chapman.
- Barton, L., & Armstrong, F. (Eds.). (2007). Policy, experience and change: Cross-cultural reflection on inclusive education. Springer.
- Basic Education Act (1998/2010). 628/1998 Including 642/2010 Amendments. https://www.finlex.fi/en/laki/kaannokset/1998/en19980628.pdf
- Beltman, S., Mansfield, C., & Price, A. (2011). Thriving not just surviving: A review of research on teacher resilience. *Educational Research Review*, 6(3), 185-207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2011.09.001
- Bölte, S., Lawson, W. B., Marschik, P. B., & Girdler, S. (2021). Reconciling the seemingly irreconcilable: The WHO's ICF system integrates biological and psychosocial environmental determinants of autism and ADHD: The International Classification of Functioning (ICF) allows to model opposed biomedical and neurodiverse views of autism and ADHD within one framework. *BioEssays*, 43(9), e2000254. https://doi.org/10.1002/bies.202000254
- Castro-Villarreal, F., Rodriguez, B. J., & Moore, S. (2014). Teachers' perceptions and attitudes about Response to Intervention (RTI) in their schools: A qualitative analysis. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 40, 104-112. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2014.02.004

- Dyson, A., Farrell, P., Polat, F., Hutcheson, G., & Gallanaugh, F. (2004). *Inclusion and pupil achievement*. University of Bristol. Department for Education and Skills Publications.
- Engelbrecht, P., & Savolainen, H. (2014). Teachers' perspectives of inclusive education: An international comparative approach. *World Studies in Education*, 15(1), 5-21. https://doi.org/10.7459/wse/15.1.02
- Engelbrecht, P., & Savolainen, H. (2018). A mixed-methods approach to developing an understanding of teachers' attitudes and their enactment of inclusive education. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 33(5), 660-676. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856257.2017.1410327
- English, A. (2022). Engagement and compliance in education today. *Learning: Research and Practice, 8*(2), 139-147. https://doi.org/10.1080/23735082.2022.2085771
- Eteläpelto, A., Vähäsantanen, K., & Hökkä, P. (2015). How do novice teachers in Finland perceive their professional agency? *Teachers and Teaching, Theory and Practice*, 21(6), 660-680. https://doi.org/10.1080/13540602.2015.1044327
- Fabriz, S., Hansen, M., Heckmann, C., Mordel, J., Mendzheritskaya, J., Stehle, S., Schulze-Vorberg, L., Ulrich, I., & Horz, H. (2021). How a professional development programme for university teachers impacts their teaching-related self-efficacy, self-concept, and subjective knowledge. *Higher Education Research and Development*, 40(4), 738-752. https://doi.org/10.1080/07294360.2020.1787957
- Fackler, S., & Malmberg, L. (2016). Teachers' self-efficacy in 14 OECD countries: Teacher, student group, school and leadership effects. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *56*, 185-195. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2016.03.002
- Farrel, P., Dyson, A., Polat, F., Hutcheson, G. & Gallannaugh, F. (2007) How a professional development programme for university teachers impacts their teaching-related self-efficacy, self-concept, and subjective knowledge. *Journal of Research in Special Educational Needs*, *7*(3), 172-178. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-3802.2007.00094.x
- Finnish National Board on Research Integrity TENK (2012). Retrieved September 9, 2021. https://tenk.fi/en/advice-and-materials/RCR-Guidelines-2012
- Flower, A., McKenna, J. W., & Haring, C. D. (2017). Behavior and classroom management: Are teacher preparation programs really preparing our teachers? *Preventing School Failure*, *61*(2), 163-169. https://doi.org/10.1080/1045988X.2016.1231109

- Foreman, P. (2005). Language and disability. *Journal of Intellectual & Developmental Disability*, 30(1), 57-59. https://doi.org/10.1080/13668250500033003
- Forlin, C., Keen, M., & Barrett, E. (2008). The concerns of mainstream teachers: Coping with inclusivity in an Australian context. *International Journal of Disability, Development and Education*, 55(3), 251-264. https://doi.org/10.1080/10349120802268396
- Fuchs, D., & Fuchs, L. S. (2017). Critique of the national evaluation of response to intervention: A case for simpler frameworks. *Exceptional Children*, 83(3), 255–268. https://doi.org/10.1177/0014402917693580
- Gabel, S. L. (2005). Introduction: Disability studies in education. In S. L. Gabel, (Ed.), *Disability studies in education: Readings in theory and method*, pp.2-20. Peter Lang.
- Gagnon, J.C. (2021). Inclusion in American and Finnish schools: The neglect of youth with emotional and behavioral disorders. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 1-4. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856257.2021.1929235
- Gagnon, J.C., Sylvester, F. J., & Marsh, K. (2021). Alignment of school discipline with positive behavioural interventions and supports: The case of one disadvantaged urban South African primary school. *South African Journal of Childhood Education*, 11(1), e1-e9. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajce.v11i1.1022
- Global Education Monitoring Report (2018). UNESCO. https://en.unesco.org/gem-report/taxonomy/term/209
- Graham, L.J. & Jahnukainen, M. (2011). Wherefore art thou, inclusion? Analysing the development of inclusive education in New South Wales, Alberta and Finland. *Journal of Education Policy*, 26(2), 263-288. https://doi.org/10.1080/02680939.2010.493230
- Haapaniemi, J., Venäläinen, S., Malin, A., & Palojoki, P. (2021). Teacher autonomy and collaboration as part of integrative teaching Reflections on the curriculum approach in Finland. *Journal of Curriculum Studies*, 53(4), 546-562. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220272.2020.1759145
- Harbour, K., Evanovich, L., Sweigart, C., & Hughes, L. (2015). A brief review of effective teaching practices that maximize student engagement. *Preventing School Failure: Alternative Education for Children and Youth, 59* (1), 5-13. https://doi-org.ezproxy.jyu.fi/10.1080/1045988X.2014.919136
- Hirsjärvi, S., Remes, P., Sajavaara, P. & Sinivuori, E. (2009). *Tutki ja kirjoita* (15. uud. p.). Tammi.

- Honkasilta, J., Sandberg, E., Närhi, V., & Jahnukainen, M. (2014). ADHD in the context of Finnish basic education. *Emotional and Behavioural Difficulties*, 19(3), 311-323. https://doi.org/10.1080/13632752.2014.883789
- Jahnukainen, M. (2011). Different strategies, different outcomes? The history and trends of the inclusive and special education in Alberta (Canada) and in Finland. *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, 55(5), 489-502. https://doi.org/10.1080/00313831.2010.537689
- Jahnukainen, M., & Itkonen, T. (2016). Tiered intervention: history and trends in Finland and the United States. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 31(1), 140-150. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856257.2015.1108042
- Jahnukainen, M., & Itkonen, T. (2021). Steps to inclusion? The role of tiered intervention in Finland and in the United States. In A. Köpfer, J. J. W. Powell, & R. Zahnd (Eds.), Handbuch Inklusion international / International Handbook of Inclusive Education: Globale, nationale und lokale Perspektiven auf Inklusive Bildung / Global, National and Local Perspectives, pp. 345–356. Verlag Barbara Budrich. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv1f70kvj.22
- Jug, R., Jiang, X. S., & Bean, S. M. (2019). Giving and receiving effective feedback: A review article and how-to guide. *Archives of Pathology & Laboratory Medicine*, 143(2), 244-250. https://doi.org/10.5858/arpa.2018-0058-RA
- Kayıkçı, K. (2009). The effect of classroom management skills of elementary school teachers on undesirable discipline behaviour of students. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 1(1), 1215-1225. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2009.01.218
- Kefallinou, A., Symeonidou, S., & Meijer, C. J. W. (2020). Understanding the value of inclusive education and its implementation: A review of the literature. *Prospects*, 49, 135-152. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11125-020-09500-2
- Kim, L. E., & Burić, I. (2020). Teacher self-efficacy and burnout: Determining the directions of prediction through an autoregressive cross-lagged panel model. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 112(8), 1661-1676. https://doi.org/10.1037/edu0000424
- Kim, L. E., Jörg, V., & Klassen, R. M. (2019). A meta-analysis of the effects of teacher personality on teacher effectiveness and burnout. *Educational Psychology Review*, 31(1), 163-195. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-018-9458-2

- Kivirauma, J., Klemelä, K., & Rinne, R. (2006). Segregation, integration, inclusion the ideology and reality in Finland. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 21(2), 117-133. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856250600600729
- Klassen, R. M., & Chiu, M. M. (2010). Effects on teachers' self-efficacy and job satisfaction: Teacher gender, years of experience, and job stress. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 102(3), 741-756. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0019237
- Klassen, R. M., Tze, V. M. C., Betts, S. M., & Gordon, K. A. (2011). Teacher efficacy research 1998–2009: Signs of progress or unfulfilled promise? *Educational Psychology Review*, 23, 21–43. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-010-9141-8
- Lakkala, S., Uusiautti, S., & Määttä, K. (2016). How to make the neighbourhood school a school for all? *Journal of Research in Special Educational Needs*, 16(1), 46-56. https://nasenjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/1471-3802.12055
- Lauermann, F. & König, J. (2016). Teachers' professional competence and wellbeing: Understanding the links between general pedagogical knowledge, self-efficacy and burnout. *Learning and Instruction*, 45, 9-19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2016.06.006
- Maddux, J. E. (Ed.). (1995). *Self-efficacy, adaptation, and adjustment: Theory, research, and application*. Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4419-6868-5
- Makoelle, T. M. (Ed.). (2016). *Inclusive teaching in South Africa*. African Sun Media. https://doi.org/10.18820/9781928355038
- Malinen, O. P., Savolainen, H., Engelbrecht, P., Xu, J., Nel, M., Nel, N., & Tlale, D. (2013). Exploring teacher self-efficacy for inclusive practices in three diverse countries. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 33(2), 34-44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2013.02.004
- Malinen, O. P., & Savolainen, H. (2016). The effect of perceived school climate and teacher efficacy in behavior management on job satisfaction and burnout: A longitudinal study. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 60, 144-152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2016.08.012
- McKay, L. (2016). Beginning teachers and inclusive education: Frustrations, dilemmas and growth. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 20(4), 383-396. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603116.2015.1081635

- Mihajlovic, C. (2020). Special educators' perceptions of their role in inclusive education: A case study in Finland. *Journal of Pedagogical Research*, 4(2), 83-97. http://dx.doi.org/10.33902/JPR.2020060179
- Minor, L., Onwuegbuzie, A., Witcher, A., & James, T. (2002). Preservice teachers' educational beliefs and their perceptions of characteristics of effective teachers. *The Journal of Educational Research*, *96*(2), 116-127. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220670209598798
- Mitchell, D. (2014). What really works in special and inclusive education: Using evidence-based teaching strategies (2nd ed.). Routledge.
- Moberg, S., Muta, E., Korenaga, K., Kuorelahti, M. & Savolainen, H. (2020). Struggling for inclusive education in Japan and Finland: Teachers' attitudes towards inclusive education. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 35(1), 100-114. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856257.2019.1615800
- Moore, T. C., Wehby, J. H., Oliver, R. M., Chow, J. C., Gordon, J. R., & Mahany, L. A. (2017). Teachers' reported knowledge and implementation of research-based classroom and behavior management strategies. *Remedial and Special Education*, 38(4), 222-232. https://doi.org/10.1177/0741932516683631
- Mora-Ruano, J. G., Heine, J., & Gebhardt, M. (2019). Does teacher collaboration improve student achievement? Analysis of the German PISA 2012 sample. *Frontiers in Education*, 4. https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc.2019.00085
- Moritz, S. E., Feltz, D. L., Fahrbach, K. R., & Mack, D. E. (2000). The relation of self-efficacy measures to sport performance: A meta-analytic review. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, 71(3), 280-294. https://doi.org/10.1080/02701367.2000.10608908
- Mulhern, P. (2003). Competing values, policy ambiguity: A study of mainstream primary teachers' views of 'inclusive education'. *Educate*, 3(1), 5-10.
- Neff, K. (2003). Self-compassion: An alternative conceptualization of a healthy attitude toward oneself. *Self and Identity*, 2(2), 85-101. https://doi.org/10.1080/15298860309032
- Nummenmaa, A. R., Välijärvi, J., Jokinen, H., Sarja, A., Savonmäki, P., Tynjälä, P., & Vanhatalo, M. (2006). *Opettajan työ ja oppiminen*. Koulutuksen tutkimuslaitos.

- Närhi, V., Huhdanpää, N., Savolainen, P. & Savolainen, H. (2022). Positiivisen käyttäytymisen tukemisen keinojen opettaminen suomalaisessa opettajankoulutuksessa. NMI-Bulletin, 32(2), 42-66.
- OECD. (2000). Early Childhood Education and Care Policy in Finland. Background report prepared for the OECD Thematic Review of Early Childhood Education and Care Policy. https://www.oecd.org/finland/2476019.pdf
- Opetus- ja kulttuuriministeriö. (2014). *Oppimisen ja hyvinvoinnin tuki: selvitys kolmiportaisen tuen toimeenpanosta*. Opetus- ja kulttuuriministeriön julkaisuja 2014:2. http://urn.fi/URN:ISBN:978-952-263-254-8
- Paju, B., Räty, L., Pirttimaa, R., & Kontu, E. (2016). The school staff's perception of their ability to teach special educational needs pupils in inclusive settings in Finland. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 20(8), 801-815. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603116.2015.1074731
- Perera, H. N., Granziera, H., & McIlveen, P. (2018). Profiles of teacher personality and relations with teacher self-efficacy, work engagement, and job satisfaction. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 120, 171-178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2017.08.034
- Pesonen, H., Itkonen, T., Jahnukainen, M., Kontu, E., Kokko, T., Ojala, T., & Pirttimaa, R. (2015). The implementation of new special education legislation in Finland. *Educational Policy*, 29(1), 162-178. https://doi.org/10.1177/0895904814556754
- Puertas Molero, P., Zurita Ortega, F., Ubago Jiménez, J. L., & González Valero, G. (2019). Influence of emotional intelligence and burnout syndrome on teachers well-being: A systematic review. *Social Sciences*, 8(6), 185. https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci8060185
- Reddy, L. A., Fabiano, G. A., Dudek, C. M., & Hsu, L. (2013). Instructional and behavior management practices implemented by elementary general education teachers. *Journal of School Psychology*, *51*(6), 683-700. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2013.10.001
- Rimm-Kaufman, S. E., & Sawyer, B. E. (2004). Primary-grade teachers' self-efficacy beliefs, attitudes toward teaching, and discipline and teaching practice priorities in relation to the responsive classroom approach. *The Elementary School Journal*, 104(4), 321–341. https://doi.org/10.1086/499756
- Risku, M. (2014). A historical insight on Finnish education policy from 1944 to 2011. *Italian Journal of Sociology of Education*, 6(2), 38-68. http://www.ijse.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2014/06/2014_2_3.pdf

- Ruijs, N., Van der Veen, I., & Peetsma, T. (2010). Inclusive education and students without special educational needs. *Educational Research*, 52(4), 351-390. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131881.2010.524749
- Rytivaara, A., & Kershner, R. (2012). Co-teaching as a context for teachers' professional learning and joint knowledge construction. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 28(7), 999-1008. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2012.05.006
- Sahlberg, P. (2007). Education policies for raising student learning: The Finnish approach. *Journal of Education Policy*, 22(2), 147-171. https://doi.org/10.1080/02680930601158919
- Sahlberg, P. (2018). FinnishED leadership: Four big, inexpensive ideas to transform education. Corwin.
- Saloviita, T. (2018). How common are inclusive educational practices among Finnish teachers? *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 22(5), 560-575. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603116.2017.1390001
- Saloviita, T. (2020). Attitudes of teachers towards inclusive education in Finland. *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, 64(2), 270-282. https://doi.org/10.1080/00313831.2018.1541819
- Saloviita, T., & Pakarinen, E. (2021). Teacher burnout explained: teacher-, student-, and organisation-level variables. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 97, 103221. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2020.103221
- Savolainen, H. (2009). Responding to diversity and striving for excellence: The case of Finland. *Prospects*, 39(3), 281-292. https://doi.org/10.1007/S11125-009-9125-Y
- Savolainen, H., Engelbrecht, P., Nel, M., & Malinen, O-P. (2012). Understanding teachers' attitudes and self-efficacy in inclusive education: implications for pre-service and in-service teacher education. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 27(1), 51-68. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856257.2011.613603
- Savolainen, H., Malinen, O., & Schwab, S. (2020). Teacher efficacy predicts teachers' attitudes towards inclusion a longitudinal cross-lagged analysis. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 26(9), 958-972. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603116.2020.1752826
- Schunk, D. H. (1984). Self-efficacy perspective on achievement behavior. *Educational Psychologist*, 19(1), 48-58. https://doi.org/10.1080/00461528409529281

- Schwab, S. (2019). Teachers' student-specific self-efficacy in relation to teacher and student variables. *Educational Psychology*, 39(1), 4-18. https://doi.org/10.1080/01443410.2018.1516861
- Schwarzer, R., & Hallum, S. (2008). Perceived teacher self-efficacy as a predictor of job stress and burnout: Mediation analyses. *Applied Psychology*, 57, 152-171. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-0597.2008.00359.x
- Sharma, U., Loreman, T., & Forlin, C. (2012). Measuring teacher efficacy to implement inclusive practices. *Journal of Research in Special Educational Needs*, 12(1), 12-21. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-3802.2011.01200.x
- Sprowls, E. D. (2020). Collaborative learning tools to foster inclusive participation and sense of belonging in a microbiology outreach partnership. *Journal of Microbiology & Biology Education*, 21(1). https://doi.org/10.1128/jmbe.v21i1.2079
- Stamm, T. (2009). Medical versus bio-psycho-social model: Possible reasons why the ICF is hardly used in Austria from an occupational therapy perspective. *WFOT Bulletin*, 59(1), 70-75. https://doi.org/10.1179/otb.2009.59.1.019
- Stevenson, N. A., VanLone, J., & Barber, B. R. (2020). A Commentary on the misalignment of teacher education and the need for classroom behavior management skills. *Education & Treatment of Children*, 43(4), 393-404. https://doi.org/10.1007/s43494-020-00031-1
- Sundqvist, C., Björk-Åman, C., & Ström, K. (2019). The three-tiered support system and the special education teachers' role in Swedish-speaking schools in Finland. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 34(5), 601-616. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856257.2019.1572094
- Sundqvist, C., & Hannås, B. M. (2021). Same vision different approaches? Special needs education in light of inclusion in Finland and Norway. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, *36*(5), 686-699. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856257.2020.1786911
- Suomen virallinen tilasto. (2019). Joka viides peruskoululainen sai tehostettua tai erityistä tukea. Retrieved January 31, 2022. https://tilastokeskus.fi/til/erop/2019/erop_2019_2020-06-05_tie_001_fi.html
- Sutherland, K. S., & Oswald, D. P. (2005). The relationship between teacher and student behavior in classrooms for students with emotional and behavioral disorders: Transactional processes. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 14(1), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-005-1106-z

- Taajamo, M. (2016). Teachers' professional development in Nordic countries. In *Northern Lights on PISA and TALIS*, pp. 101-133. Nordic Council of Ministers. https://samforsk.no/uploads/files/Northern-Lights-on-PISA-and-TALIS.pdf
- Taajamo, M., Puhakka, E., & Välijärvi, J. (2014). Opetuksen ja oppimisen kansainvälinen tutkimus TALIS 2013: Yläkoulun ensituloksia.
- Takala, M., & Head, G. (2017). Inclusion and practice: the perspective of two countries. In M.T. Hughes & E. Talbott, (eds.) *The Wiley Handbook of Diversity in Special Education*, pp.115-128, John Wiley and Sons. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118768778.ch6
- Thomazet, S. (2009). From integration to inclusive education: Does changing the terms improve practice? *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 13(6), 553-563. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603110801923476
- Thuneberg, H., Hautamäki, J., Ahtiainen, R., Lintuvuori, M., Vainikainen, M.-P., & Hilasvuori, T. (2014). Conceptual change in adopting the nationwide special education strategy in Finland. *Journal of Educational Change*, 15, 37-56. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10833-013-9213-x
- Timonen-Kallio, E., Hämäläinen, J. & Laukkanen, E. (2017). Interprofessional collaboration in Finnish residential child care: Challenges in incorporating and sharing expertise between the child protection and health care systems. *Child Care in Practice*, 23(4), 389-403. https://doi.org/10.1080/13575279.2016.1158153
- Tschannen-Moran, M., & Hoy, A. W. (2007). The differential antecedents of self-efficacy beliefs of novice and experienced teachers. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 23(6), 944-956. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2006.05.003
- Tschannen-Moran, M., & Hoy, A. W. (2001). Teacher efficacy: Capturing an elusive construct. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 17(7), 783-805. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0742-051X(01)00036-1
- Tschannen-Moran, M., Hoy, A. W., & Hoy, W. K. (1998). Teacher efficacy: Its meaning and measure. *Review of Educational Research*, 68(2), 202-248. https://doi.org/10.3102/00346543068002202
- Tschannen-Moran, M., & Johnson, D. (2011). Exploring literacy teachers' self-efficacy: Potential sources at play. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 27(4), 751-761. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2010.12.005
- UNESCO. (1994). *The Salamanca Statement and Framework for Action on Special Needs Education*. Adopted by the World Conference on Special Needs

- Education: Access and Quality. Salamanca, Spain. https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000098427
- UNESCO. (2009). Policy guidelines on inclusion in education. Paris, France: UNESCO. https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000177849
- United Nations. (2006). Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, Article 24, Education. https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/convention-rights-persons-disabilities
- Usher, E. L., & Pajares, F. (2008). Sources of self-efficacy in school: Critical review of the literature and future directions. *Review of Educational Research*, 78(4), 751-796. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654308321456
- Vainikainen, M., Thuneberg, H., Greiff, S., & Hautamäki, J. (2015). Multiprofessional collaboration in Finnish schools. *International Journal of Educational Research*, 72, 137-148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijer.2015.06.007
- Van Mieghem, A., Verschueren, K., Petry, K., & Struyf, E. (2020). An analysis of research on inclusive education: A systematic search and meta review. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 24(6), 675-689. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603116.2018.1482012
- WHO, World Health Organisation. (2012). Measuring Health and Disability Manual for WHO Disability Assessment Schedule WHODAS 2.0. https://www.who.int/standards/classifications/international-classification-of-functioning-disability-and-health/who-disability-assessment-schedule
- Wilson, C., Marks Woolfson, L., & Durkin, K. (2018). School environment and mastery experience as predictors of teachers' self-efficacy beliefs towards inclusive teaching. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 24(2), 218-234. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603116.2018.1455901
- Wolff, C., Jarodzka, H., & Boshuizen, H. (2021). Classroom management scripts: A theoretical model contrasting expert and novice teachers' knowledge and awareness of classroom events. *Educational Psychology Review*, 33(1), 131-148. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-020-09542-0
- Wolff, C. E., Jarodzka, H., & Boshuizen, H. P. (2017). See and tell: Differences between expert and novice teachers' interpretations of problematic classroom management events. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *66*, 295-308. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2017.04.015

- Yada, A., Björn, P.M., Savolainen, P., Kyttälä, M., Aro, M., & Savolainen, H. (2021). Pre-service teachers' self-efficacy in implementing inclusive practices and resilience in Finland. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 105, 103398. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2021.103398
- Yada, A., Tolvanen, A., Malinen, O-P., Imai-Matsumura, K., Shimada, H., Koike, R., & Savolainen, H. (2019). Teachers' self-efficacy and the sources of efficacy: A cross-cultural investigation in Japan and Finland. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 81, 13-24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2019.01.014